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:ndividua!s and other grottos to 
subrnit articles. news, maps, 
cartoons, art at1d pho:ographs. If t'le 
'ilateria! is to be ret~irned, a 
se:f~addressed stamped envelope 
should accompany it 

Reprinting Articles: Internal 
organizations of The National 
Speleological Societi; may reprint 
any item (unless copyrights belorg to 
the author as stated in the byline) 
first appealing in The MavFtrick Bu!J if 
proper credit Is given and a cor:iplete 
copy of the publication is delivered to 
the ed:tor at the time of publication. 
Other organiZations should contact 
the editor of The Maverick Bull at the 
address herein. 

Exchanges: The Maverick Grotto wilt 
exchange newsletters w~h other 
grottos_ Ccntac~ the editor. 

Complementary Newslett&rs: The 
t.1aver;ck Grotto will provide 
C'J-'T1ple1T.entary newsletters to 
persons or o;ganizalions that provide 
r,ave access {Le, landowners) or 

otherwise provide assistance to 
cavers. T:-ie Maver~ck Gro:to wi:I 
provide one free issue to persons 
interested in becoming members. 

Subscription Rates: Subscription 
rates are $15.00 per year for non~ 
n•ernbers and free for members. 

Membership Policy: Any i:-1dividual 
with interests, beliefs and actions 
consistent wi:h t'ie purposes of ·rhe 
Maverick Grotto and The National 
Speleo!og1ca! Society is e!ig!b!e fer 
membership Acceptance of new 
rnembers is based on payment of 
dues and a mandato;y three trip 
requirement with at least three 
different grotto members. These 
three mernbers shall act as sponsors 
At feast one sponsor rrust attend the 
meeting at VJhi:::h the .. nembership 
vote is taken. A two-thirds rr.ajority 
vote of the members present '!Jill be 
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Meetings: Meetings are held the 
second Tuesday of each rnonth at 
Smokey's Ribs, 5300 E. Lancaster. 
Fort Worth_ It is located les-s than one 
mile \\'est of Loop 820 and next to 
K~Mart The time is 7:00 p.m., and 
t:.ie food is good. 

Carbide: Grotto carbide is available 
at the meeting '.f prior arrangements 
are made. Carbide is free for the 

asl<ing. Contact Russe:I Hi!I at 
220~7108 or Butch Fralia at 346-2039 
for more inTormatlon. 

Library: Support your Grotto Library. 
Russell Hill will be accepting books 
and magazines on cave·related 
topics, copies of homemade cave 
videos, etc. for our library_ VVe wish 
to thank Russel! for fl.s efforts eac1 
mont1 to bnng and set up the- G~otto 
Liorary 
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-·---M-i-nutes For theJa~uarY Meeting -I 
Maverick Grotto Jan 9, 1996 Dues are due. River Styx with Tony Jones. 

The January meeting was held a1 Old Business; Butch Frai!i;.i went to Colorado 
the Ft Worth Botanic Gardens. The None. Bend and saw Gorman Falls frozen 
business portion of the meeting was 
brought to order shortly after 7:30 
p.m. by Grotto Chairman Mike "I 
won't be Chairman in '96" Anderson. 

Visitors: 
By the end of the meeting there 

were more v;sitors than I could count 
Unfortunately. only one was present 
when the li'eeting started. That \.VSS 
Kelvin Baker from Burleson. 

Announcements: 

New Business· 
None. 

Trip Reports: 
Ed Goff went with his wife and a 

buddy to Cottonwood and Black 
caves. 

Dave fi.41lhollen went cave diving in 
a spnng under Lake Amested near 
the Mexico bordeL 

He also went on a bust trip to 

over. I 
Other: 

Donna Mosesman has a packet of 
info on what it takes to be a "cave for 
pay" organization on SLM lancL 

Program: 
This month's program was a spec­

tacularly choreographed multi­
projector slide sho\v by John 
Langevin. 

!-----------------------·-·--··------------····-------; 

Happy Febr:.iary~ 

Wov1, wha~ a mo0th. The day I 
started put'Jng this together ! barely 
':iad one page of materla'.. By the 
tirne I finished I was wondering if we 
were going to have room for tt au to 
f:t. As is_ Donna Mosesman gave me 
a bunch of mater.al that I would have 
liked to have covered Jn more detall 
but didn't have roon1 fur And on top 
of it au, I still have two outstanding trip 
reports that have been protnised. 
One from Ed Goff on his recent Three 
Mile Hill trip (one of the last under the 

:
I The February meeting will be- held 

on Tuesday, February 13 at 
Smokey's R!bs, 5300 E. Lancaster. at 

Editor's Ramblings 
old pof.cy} and ano:her ftom Pam 
Massey on a recent Copperhead trip. 
(Pam ough~ to get some kind of 
a11vard for providing so rnuch great 
ne1t.rs!etter material.) Be sure and 
check out Pam's illustrations in her 
Fitton article this month, She had tvito 
others as wen, but she drew them on 
a computer. printed them out. then I 
scanned the111 and printed them out, 
and that left just a bit too n1uch out in 
the translation. 

Well, I probably better announce 
this. l won't be caving this Easter- lt 

February Meeting 
7 p.m. This month's program will 
probably be a video from the NSS 
video library. Come see for yourself 

will ~e the first Easter l haven't been 
under-ground in a •1Jhile_ That rreans I 
wo:i': be organizing a grotto t:ip th:s 
year. No: to fret, there is still lots of 
caving to be had. Cneck out the re­
lated article_ 

Hey, if you have Internet ~"Jorld 
\/Vlde \/l/eb access, you have GOT to 
check out the site that d~tails a trip 
through an abandoned underground 
nuclear missi!e installation. Details 
lnside 

Good caving. 

-CF 

and enjoy the food and friends as we 
plan our next cave trips. 

f--~~~~~----------~----~--~~~~~~~~~---1 

Dues Due Again 
Yeah, it's that time of year again, It's kind of a pain. I ;ust paid my national dues, Im expecting TSA to hit me up. 

and now my grotto wants their share of iny n1oney. Well, Mike Nelson has been doing a great job getting programs; so 
I guess it's worth $15_ See Mark or Pam Porter. 



Exploring the 
Wonders of 

"Beauty" 
(Fitton) Cave 

Well, at least it held 
the rope bag - ~.~~ 
Thaf s a good llt 
sign - - _,,"_ 

The rule of three: Three tent pegs 
Plus one: One bent one 

Has this one 
already been 
shock loaded? 

by Pam Massey with 
commentary and 
correction by John 
Langevin (because he 
won't write his own trip 
report) 

Date: October 27 -30, 
1995 
Cave: Fitton 
Cavers: Mike Anderson, 
Donna Anderson, Pam 
Massey, John Langevin, 
Jim and Kathy Gatewood 

What a great feeling 

Isn't it? 

to be back in the Ozarks enjoying fall 
foliage and caving!!! The fall colors 
were a wonderful sight since my first 
trip was in June and the area was all 
green. Mike, Donna and I rode to­
gether, and Mike made sure that we 
had a good 5 - 1 O minutes of sunlight 
left to set up our tents. 

John had arrived the day before 
and gone caving with the Cave Re­
source Manager, and the Gatewoods 
arrived later that night. 

That first night was really cold, so 
Donna managed to talk Mike into heat­
ing our tents with his portable "Mr. 
Heater". (You know he carries one of 
everything on these trips.) This al­
lowed us to comfortably change 
clothes and thaw out before going to 
bed. 

The next morning, we hiked off to 
Fitton with the Millipede Passage as 
our final destination. The trail to the 
cave was much easier this time be­
cause Cecil Creek was dry and the 
groundcover not as tall. The trees and 
the path were covered with brown, yel­
low, red, and orange leaves. The 
scenery was so beautiful! 

We nearly lost Donna when she 
tried to abandon the group and explore 

Approximately 
six inches above mud: 
Who knows how little 
below ???????????? 

an 8 - 10 ft. deep hole where a new rigged the 12-foot drop with a web lad-
spring had appeared in June. der and we all climbed down. 

At the entrance to Fitton, we 
geared up and started our journey. 
Our path led us through the Entrance 
Room, Manhole, T Room. Out Room, 
Round House, Jurgen's Passage and 
Jurgen's Leap, Grand Central, Horse­
shoe Falls, and then on to Millipede 
Passage. 

The "Manhole" is an interesting part 
of the cave. John and the others 

While we traveled along from the T 
Room to the Out Room, John pointed 
out several side passages that led to 
the Lower East Passage. EVERY LIT­
TLE HOLE-led to the Lower East Pas­
sage!!! 

After going through the "Needle's 
Eye," we were in another of my favor­
ite areas. The floor here was once 
covered with white calcite crystals 



which are still visible through a hole in 
the floor of the room. The rest are 
covered in mud from many years of 
careless foot traffic. 

In the process of looking for Jur­
gen's passage, John found "Lost Pas­
sage," crawled out of it, then led us on 
to the "Leap." 

Maybe I shouldn't be bringing this 
up, but.. ..... .. .. I will. In order to get to 
the falls area and Millipede Passage, 
we had to drop Jurgen's Leap, a 30 -
40 foot mud slope. I know we just had 
Ernie's vertical SAFETY training class 
two weeks ago, but we rigged our rope 
to those three tent pegs in the mud 
anyway and rappelled away. (See il­
lustration on previous page for full im­
pact). John reports that I provided 
"gallows humor" before we took the 

"Leap" and at the 
time he threat­
ened to end all 
humor in refer­
ence to our rig­
ging points with a 
piece of duct 
tape. We were 
six for six after 
taking the "leap," 
so next we 
hugged this rock 
in order to by­
pass the "Terror 
Pit" on our left 
and once again 
were on our way 
unscathed! 

Horseshoe 
Falls was an­
other of my fa­
vorite places in 
the cave. Water 
cascades over 
some shelves in 
this area and into 
the stream at the 
bottom of the 
cave. The falls 
are rea!ly great 
and they added 
to our dining ex­
perience as we 
ate dinner there. 

In the Milli­
pede Passage in an area that Donna 
and Mike referred to as resembling a 
theater, we saw some shields and 
other nice formations. There were 
some beautiful helictites about 3 - 4 
inches long, and in the hall before this 
area there were helictite columns that 
appeared to be almost an inch in di­
ameter. 

We all knew when Jim saw some­
thing really pretty in the cave because 
we would hear, ''Whooiel!", 'Wow!!!", 
"Oooohieeee", and "Oooooooh this is 
nice!!!" Jim had wanted to visit the 
cave for some time now and he finally 
got his chancel 

At the end of the Millipede Passage 
(which is where the cave survey ends} 
were some thick clusters of almost 
pure white soda straws. The clusters 

were circular in shape and resembled 
crystal chandeliers. They were abso­
lutely gorgeous!! We took several 
photos here. 

Also at the end of the cave was a 
small hole that John said was unex­
plored because those who had at­
tempted the crawl had to be pulled out 
by their feet and there was no sign of 
the passage opening up or leading to 
anything. I really wanted to crawl into 
this hole especially when John said 
that you could see some formations 
when you crawled into it. Not wanting 
to send out for a rescue team this late 
into our trip and this far into the cave, 
John made it very clear that I was not 
to crawl into this hole head first, feet 
first or any other way. (I think this is 
how plans for another trip are made.) 

After this, we turned around and 
headed for camp. We had left camp 
that morning at 9:45 a.m, entered the 
cave at 10:45 a.m., left the cave at 
11 : 15 p. m. and arrived at camp at 
12:15 a.m. Some of us ate before we 
entered our frost-covered tents while 
others went right to bed! It was a won­
derful trip! 

COMPASS WORLD 
WIDE WEB PAGE 

Posted to Cavers Digest by Larry Fish 

There is now a special World Wide 
Web Page for COMPASS Cave Sur­
vey Software. It contains the latest in­

formation about COMPASS and it also 
has links to other interesting and use­
ful cave related pages around the net. 
The address of the page is: 

http:l/www. usa. netl-lfish/ 
compass.html 

One of the most useful aspects of 
the COMPASS Web Page is that 
makes it much easier to load the latest 
copy of COMPASS. In the past, you 
had to understand the procedure for 
doing "ftp" file transfers. Now, if you 
have access to a Web Browser, you 
just click on a menu item, and COM­
PASS will automatically load into your 



computer. 

The COMPASS Web Page has 
over 100K of documentation, images, 
and web links. Here 1s a summary of 
the information available 

1 COMPASS FEATURES The Web 
Page includes a complete description 
of Compass for DOS and Compass for 
Windows There are over 20 pages of 
documentation. including a detailed 
description of the operation, 
philosophy, and features of the 
programs. 

2. COMPASS DEMO. This section 
contains actual full-color screen 
images of the DOS and Windows 
version of COMPASS. These are 
256-color images of Lechuguilla and 
Wind Cave which show many of the 
3-D, Solid Modeling and GIS features 
of COMPASS. 

3. USER FEEDBACK. This section 
contains a magazine review of 
COMPASS from the magazine 
"Compass Points" which Is published 
by a Special Interest Group of the 
British Cave Research Association. 
There are also testimonial letters from 
users of Compass. 

4 CURRENT COMPASS 
INFORMATION. This section contains 
information about the newest features 
and latest updates. It also contains the 
revision history for the last year. 

5 GETIING A COPY OF COMPASS. 
This menu allows you to directly 
download a copy of the latest version 
of Compass There are two sources 
Just choose one and click 

6 OTHER WEB TOOLS AND WEB 
PAGES. This section contains links to 
best Web Tools and cave-related Web 
Pages around the world. 

There is lots of other information on 
the page. If you don't know how to ac­
cess the World Wide Web, I have a 
detailed, step-by-step document de­
scribing the best and easiest methods 
of browsing the Web. Just send me an 
e-mail request at: 

lfish@nyx1O.cs.du.edu 

Nuclear Caving 

www xvt.com/users/kevink/ 
silo/silo. html 

Trips, Trips, Trips 
O.K., you wanna go caving, we got 

caving for ya. 

Feb 10, 11 Robber Baron's, 
Whirlpool, and Lost Oasis. Contact 
Donna Anderson. 
February 10 Honey Creek. At least 
some will be going to the natural 
entrance to survey in the QA side 
passage. Contact Mark Minton. 
February 24-25 Powell's Cave Texas' 
second longest cave is getting longer 
but needs YOU to help. Come on out 
and bring your survey gear, digging 
tools, and wetsuit (but only if you want 
to get wet). There is lots to do for 
cavers of all interests and skill levels. 
For more information contact Terry 
Holsinger in Austin at 512-443-4241 . 
March 2,3 McKittrick Hill, Endless. 
Sand, and McKittrick Contact Liz 
Lightfoot. 
Easter Weekend. Due to various 
circumstances, I will not be 
coordinating a grotto Easter trip this 
year. That doesn't mean no caving. I 
understand that Susan Herpin from the 
Greater Houston Grotto is doing a 
restoration trip to Three Mile Hill. It is 
probably very limited in scope, will 
involve a lot of hard work, and might 
not even include any caving. But call 
her if your interested. On the other 

hand, John Langevin is going to the 
Buffalo River area of Arkansas this 
Easter. He will be checking out caves 
he has never been to. In other words, 
there may be bum trips, and if not, 
he's not guaranteeing the quality of 
what you'll see, but it'll probably be a 
good time anyway. 

TSA Winter Meeting 
Plans are to hold the TSA Winter 

Meeting at Powell's Cave in conjunc­
tion with the regular Project weekend 
(see previous article). The member­
ship meeting will be at 10 AM Satur­
day, the 24th of February As most 
previous Powell's participants know, 
there are no facilities, so plan for primi­
tive camping if you want to stay on­
site. There's plenty of work to be 
done at Powell's, so come on out. 
Contact Gary Napper, TSA Secretary. 

GPS Field Test 
by John Langevin 

" ... GPS receivers are 
navigational aids, and are not 
intended to replace other 
methods of navigation. 
Purchaser is advised to perform 
careful position charting and use 
good judgment." 

-from the Magellan GPS 2000 
User Guide 

Many cavers have experienced the 
frustration of traveling miles to go cav­
ing only to search in vain for the cave 
or to find it so late that little time is left 
for exploration A more serious prob­
lem familiar to cavers is the inab1hty to 
return to the vehicle or campsite after 
exiting the cave. The Global Position­
ing System provides the land navigator 
with a tool which, combined with more 
traditional means, increases the likeli­
hood that he will reach his objective 
promptly. 

This series of tests was conducted 
in winter in a region of mixed decidu­
ous and evergreen forest with a verti­
cal extent of approximately 1300 feet. 
The equipment used was a Magelllan 
GPS 2000 receiver, a Silva compass, 



!hose with some knowledge of land 
navigation but It will not tum the igno­
rant into instant navigators, In order to 
fully realize the benefits of GPS the 
user must first know how to use a 
compass and terrain association. They 
taught me that even when reception is 
irregu:ar GPS is usetu! for confirming a 
position when a good lock is obtained. 
For such information to be beneficial, 
though, the user must be able to use 
the more customary means to navi~ 
gate between such points. Finally, they 
taught n1e that for navigating to a point 
GPS is most effective when used to 
determine the compass bearing at the 
beginning and to update 1t and make 
course corrections while moving. 

While I recommend GPS to anyone 
\vho spends much time in the wilder~ 
ness it is only ettectwe when the user 
knows Its !imitations and how to work 
around them. If you don't know how to 
read a map and compass. learn how to 
t:rsl Don't go out into the boondocks 
and expect GPS to lead you everyM 
•vhere you wart to go. It's amazing 
technology but it seNes best those 
who use it to au91nent more conven­
t:ona! na»'igationa! tools 

'The Hotchkiss book and the UTM 
Grid Reader are avaHable from: 

Navtech Book and Software Store 
2775 S. Quincy St #61 O 
Arlington, Va_ 22206-2204 
(BOO) 628-0885 

BLM/NSS-SWR 
Meeting 

Posted to Cavers Digest by John T. M. 
Lyles, Pajarito Grotto January 17, 
1996 

Following are some highlights of 
the fourth meeting of the US Dept of 
lnterior!Bureau of Land Managemenl 
(BLM). Roswell New Mexico District 
\vith cavers of the NSS-Southwest Re~ 
g10n {SWR). For a detailed itemwby­
ite1n description of the meeting, con­
tact me or one of the PMT members in 
a few weeks; look for it to be rapnnted 
in the newsletter of the SWR, 

BACKGROUND 

In 1995 a Participat<ng Manage­
rnent Team {PMT} was formed with 
representatives of the various grottos 
and associated organizations of the 
SWR and with the BLM representa­
tives from Carlsbad and Roswe!L Ir 
1995, especially in the first meeting, 
tension was high between the cavers 
and the BLM. as a number of actions 
by t1is federal agency had aggravated 
relationships with the SWR. Ore such 
action was their anno·Jncement of de­
velopn1ent of policies to charge fees 
for obts,ning permits for gated caves 
administered en BLM.-ccntrolled lands 
in New Mexico. Another was the issu., 
ance of a poorly written and illegally 
approved Environmental Assessment 
(EA) to establish policies for commer~ 
cial caving adventure groups in so~ne 
of these same caves. In three meet­
ings with BLM In 1995, we (cavers) rem 
vievted draft proposals and discovered 
what seemed ta be pre-determined 
outcomes. V'Jhy bot'ler? The BLM did 
apologize for the mistake in signing-off 
the EA as done. The EA got wodified, 
with some stp:.llations from the PMT 
input, and approved without further 
analysis (no additional Environmental 
Impact documentation was made}. 
Two commercial caving adventure 
groups are now setting up shop to be­
gin tours in 1996, 

BLM will receive a percentage of 
their income. Action on the pay-for­
cave permits proposal was postponed 
until further analysis, as reported in 
rrunutes of the BLM/Pfv1T meeting 1n 
Lincoln, Nr./I on September 23, 1995. 

THE MEETING 
On Saturday, January 13, after the 

government went back to work follow­
ing the partial shutdown (not much 
caving was dor.e in NM in late Decem­
ber!}, we again met with BLM, in Car:S­
bad, NM. David Jag~cw, NSS 
conservation chairman, ran the meet­
ing. 

The q"Jest1on of liability of the BLM 
to tort litigation was ciscussed, 

Dave Jagnow provided documenta­
tion trom i'No legal sources who are 
cavers which establishes some ques­
tions about whether the BLM!tederal 

government will increase their expo­
sure to lawsuits should there be an ac~ 
cident in wtnch a caver has paid for a 
permit This 1nformat;on was provided 
to BLM so that their attorneys can 
study this further. 

Alternative proposals to the pro­
posed fee program (see Federal Reg­
'.ster of Jan, 19, 1995) were revealed 
to the BLM by the PM'f, we have not 
cnn~lflued to fight the fee-requests on 
principal a.cne; the pending devasta­
tion of progra~s in ~any of our 
resource-nianagement agencies (na­
tional parks. forest serv:ce, BLM) is a 
given. with the cost-cutting policies of 
many of the freshmen congressmen 
right now. With that said, the pro­
posed fees for caving should be as un­
obtrusive as possible and reasor;ab:e 
to a~! users of the resources. The 
revenues acquired from cavers 
(maybe $5.000/yr?) wocld go back into 
the resources, for gates. volunteer 
work programs, and administration of 
cave protection and monitoring. We 
ccu!d not allow BLM to establish a pro­
gram wh:ch alienated the many volun­
teers who work in these caves Jn 
1994 this wcr'i<: amounted to a value 
over $100,000 to the Blt~, This would 
be a loss of ever.au value to the tax· 
payers, and most importantly, of pro­
tection and conse1Vatlor. of fhe cave 
resources. 

Tom Madison of Cave Research 
Foundation {CRF) proposed Alterna­
tive B which would establish an annual 
perrrdl, much !~ke a fishing license or a 
national parks Golden-Eagle passport 
ln this fashion, the SLM would still col­
lect funds, but the penalty on regional 
cavers who enter the caves more often 
would be balanced with other permit 
holders. 

The BLM agreed ta look further into 
this, and rnanage( Leslie Cor;e 
seemed more receptive to the idea 
~han 1n the p!'ior meeting. 

Davld Jagnow proposed Alternative 
C vihich would establish a donatior. 
program mllch In the fashion that Jerry 
Trout of the Fcrest Servlce: in Arizcv1a 
has in place. Gated caves would 1e· 
quire a deposit for the key, and a 
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UTM Grid Reader ((;) 1994 N.G. Terry_ Reproduced by permission of the 
C-THRU RULER COMPANY Bloomfield, CT. 

and a UTM Gnd Reader (see Llustra­
tion). The coordinate system used was 
the Universal Transverse Mercator 
Grid (UTM}. Coordinates were gener­
ated using the UTM Gnd Reader and 
U.S,G.S. 1:24,000 scale maps which 
ho:id been prepared with the UTM grid. 
Since the purpose of th!s ariHcle is not 
ID instruct the reader in the use of GPS 
but to report on how rt worked tor me. I 
won't go into a detalted description of 
the UTM system and how to use it For 
those who desire a more in-depth ex, 
plana:ion. I rer,ommend the book, A 
Co:nprehensive Guide to Land Naviga­
tion v11th GPS, written by Noel J. 
HotchAiss and published by Alexis 
Publishing." 

The first trial :nvolveo navigating to 
an unnamed cave 1 1 kilometers frorn 

the starting point The corrpass bear­
ing to the cave was provided by the 
GPS receiver and set on the Silva 
compass. We walked toward the cave 
using terrain association and adjusting 
the compass setting by the GPS re-· 
ceivec The distance indicator (in incre­
ments of tenths of a kilometer} zeroed 
at 25-30 meters from the cave. By 
con:int:ing on the last good COr!'ipass 
bearing we found the cave with httle 
trouble; travel time was about 30 min­
utes. The receiver tracked v1ell through 
a grove of 25-30 meter pi:ies on the 
way to the cave b:Jt lost its lock in the 
san1e locat:on on the returr. It tracked 
surpr:singly ""e I against sheer rock 
walls wi:h overhanging junipers_ 

For trial #2 we navigated to Hidden 
Spring Cave from a point 700 meters 

distant; travel time was about 20 n1ln· 
utes. As we drew near to the cave we 
began ta rely more on terrain associa­
tion and neg.ected to note the re­
ceiver's zero point and last compass 
bearing. The unit tracked wen even 
\vhen passing through pines and juni·· 
pers and descending into a 300 foot 
deep draw. 

Unlike the others, trial #3 dldn't inM 
valve navigating to a specific point In~ 
stead, we hiked through Herald Hoilow 
searching for a cave at an unknown lo~ 
cation. The receiver had trouble main­
taining a lock arriong ceciduous trees 
near the upper end ot ~he hollow an:i 
In der.se pine groves. Si1ce only four 
satellites appeared o:i the sa~ellite 
status screen (6-8 1s typical) it"s not 
surprising that reception was sporadic. 
The system was still useful for verify· 
lng a location when reception was 
good. 

The final trial was probably the best 
test of the capabilities of GPS. l misi~ 
dentlfied the starting point and hastily 
neglected to verify 1t with the UTM Grid 
Reader and GPS receiver. For the 
other tests involving n1ovement to a 
specific location ;,ve used routes that 
went more or !ess directly toward the 
objective_ l chose such a route for this 
one also but failed to follow it We nad 
traveled about 400 metecs when the 
steady eastwaro swirg of t1e dis­
p!ayed compass bearing told me that 
we weren't in the draw I had intended 
to follow. VIJe corrected cur course and 
headed over the spor to cur east 
From the crest of the spur I could see 
the saddle below which the cave lay 
beyond a larger draw. The GPS re~ 
ceiver and. compass were now po1nt:ng 
directly at it When we dropped into the 
draw the line ot sight was obscured by 
terrain and heavy vegetation GPS 
proved valuable here tor n'lain!aln'.ng 
the proper heading. The distance 1nd1~ 
cator zeroed about 70 meters from the 
entrance but, as before, by following 
the last good bearirg I walked right t~ 
the cave. 

These field tests tavght n1e some 
things and confirmed some th;ngs ttiat 
I already suspected. They confirmed 
my bellef that GPS is a useful tool for 



space on the permit would allow one to 
check and give the deposit to the 
agency as a donation to maintain the 
cave resources. 

It was uncovered that the BLM may 
see up to 17°h of this income taken to 
cover admin1stra~ive overhead. 

An Alternative D would probably 
prevent this - establishment of sepaM 
rate "friends of caves" umbrella groups 
to take the money and put it back into 
the cave resources. Jhis program ac~ 
tually reduces the amount of govern~ 
ment interaction and cost and 
encourages more vo!unteerism to 
manage these resources. 

Ot.'1er topics of the n1eehng in~ 
eluded an explanation by Leslie Cone 
of the settlement action between BLP.1 
and Yates Energy: Yates settling with 
BLM for $$ to recover from the taking 
of drilling leases in the Dark Canyon 
area northwest of carlsbad Caverns 
National Park, 

It was announced at the meeting 
that there is no announcement yet. 

Because action is still pending by 
lawyers in the government and the 
oil/ga$ company, nothing can 00 re~ 

vealed about the settlement condi~ 
tions. Two significant things were said 
by Cone: 1) The NM BLM state office 
is handling the settlement, not Roswell 
2} Misinformation by cavers has mud· 
died the issue and created grief with 
the oil company and BLM (referring 10 
our written comments, newsletter re­
ports and editorials, and words on the 
Internet). We were assured that as 
soon as it was a done deal, a public 
announcement would be made to us. 

A discussion on the expired Cave 
Management Agreement between 
NSS/SWR and the BLM of New Mexw 
ico ensued. This agreement, under the 
MOU between NSS and US Departw 
ment of Interior, needs to be 1enewed, 
and perhaps changed to reflect the 
new systems ot communicat:.Cn, definiw 
tions, staten1ent of purpose, between 
us and the BLM, Overall, we agreed 
that we want to keep Hnes of con1muni~ 
cation open between us, that the situa~ 
tion of 1995 was not a good thing, that 
somehow we must work together. 

This author hopes that the SLM Is sin­
cere in their interest now. Time will 
tel:. 

Other actions discussed were an 
EA on a potential dig permit In Ft. 
Stanton Cave, continuation of the Big 
Manhole dig project, and an EA on 
continuing to allow National Outdoor 
Leadership School (NOLS) to train in 
some NM caves. A new color bro~ 
chure put out by NOLS and the De­
partment of Interior agencies was 
shown. It is on caver respons!b!!ities 
and cave ethics in the caves on public 
lands in the US. It 111i!I be sent to re­
questers of permits in the futi.;re. 

FINAL ANALYSIS 
The Bl.M appears to have backed 

off in their hard-Une stances on the 
permit proposal, They appear to be 
trying to cooperate more with the vol­
unteers and c;Jvers_ Thls is especially 
evident from Leslie Cone, the hard·line 
manager who has stood firm on what 
she has decided, whether it was sensi­
ble for the caves or the cavers. Could 
there be pres-sure from our letters to 
upper management, to Congress, and 
in our news!ztters ~nd other forums? 

We will continue to tight trendy pro, 
grams which can hurt cave resources 
and volunteerism in New Mexico, all to 
help someone up the bureaucratic lad­
der. We can be a mode! for other in­
teractions with the federales. Can Yle 

t1,.;rn tt:ir.gs around? Are relationships 
improved from six months ago? 
Again, only time will tell if t1e BLM 
proves to be sincere in listening to us 
and working with the many volunteers 
and representatives of the NSS, SWR, 
CRF, and other groups. I'm optimistic: 
things certainly smelled better last Sat­
urday 1n Cartsbad. 

The next meet;ng ls tentatively 
scheduled for Saturday, March 9, in 
Alamogordo, NM. We welcome any 
com.ilents or suggestions. or atten~ 
dance at these meetings. 

(Editors Note; Donna Mosesman 
requested and received a copy of the 
packet Df information required for com~ 
mercial outfitters_ ft included the Envi­
ronrnental Assessment study, 
comments to and changes resulting 

from public hearings on tJie EA, the 
Commerc1ai Cave Guiding Operational 
Pian for Ft. Stanton and Crockett's 
Cave, the Spec18f Recreational Permit 
for Commercial Use, and the two 
evaluation forms that must be periodi­
cally filled out. The information is quite 
interesting, and I for one am curious 
just how tight t/Je cornmercial outfitters 
will hold paying clients to some of the 
stipulations (non"n1arring soled shoes, 
tfle removal of all hun1a11 waste end 
urine, etc,} Thero y1as far too much 
info to publish tlere, but everyone is 
encouraged to get and read a copy 
themselves) 

Caves Featured in 
National Geographic 

Again 
With their trademarked quality, Na­

tional Geographic has once again 
delved underground. 

The February 1996 cover story fea­
tures a pictorial !r1to a series of ice 
caves. What makes these ice caves 
special is that they arc 300 feet into 
slov1ly crawling glaciers. Most at· them 
are in (near) Greenland while others 
are in Moreno Glacier on Lake Argen­
tina, Patagonia. 

Even inore amazing are the ones 
that feature glacier cava divers. Tl".ars 
right, cave diving <n a glacier. {And l 
thought Dave Milhollan was crazy.) 

Well, since National Geograpt1ic is 
not available on newsstands, you'!! find 
n1e next month at Half Price EY.;oks 
cruising through their used mago:zine 
racks. 

Last Months Puzzles 
Since 1) we're o:Jt of room, and 2) 

no one turned in a set of ansvvers (cor­
rect or not) for the Texas Cave Scram­
ble, the a:iswers wlll not be posted this 
month. If you think you got them all. or 
at least most, send me a set of your 
answers_ The name of the person with 
the most right will be given credit. 



Calendar Of Events 
Feb 10-11, 1996, Robber Baron's, Whirlpool, Lost Oasis. Contact Donna Anderson, (817) 870-2279 
Feb 10, 1996, Honey Creek. Contact Mark Minton 
Mar. 2-3, 1996, McKittrick Hill. Contact Liz Lightfoot, (915) 949-6711 
Apr. 6-7, 1996, Buffalo River Caving. contact John Langevin, (817) 924-1919 
Aug. 3-9, 1996, NSS Convention, Salida, Colorado. Contact Skip l/lithrmv, (303) 693-0997, 


